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BEGIN EPISODE 25 

START RECORDING:

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - OBSERVATION DECK - 1300 HOURS

We hear CHAINS RATTLE as Eiffel unlocks Dr. Hilbert's 
restraints.  

EIFFEL
There. 

HILBERT
Mmm, much better. Thank you, 
Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
You're not welcome. Let's just get 
this over with.

HILBERT
I notice some changes from our 
previous encounter. Where are the 
firearms? The handcuffs? 

EIFFEL
Don't look so pleased with 
yourself. You're only on the mad 
scientist work-release program to 
help change Hera's station 
monitors. Anything else - 

HILBERT
(bored)

Yes, yes. 

EIFFEL
No, no. If you even blink without 
my permission, I will shove a 
screwdriver so far up your - 

HILBERT
I went over terms of my... 
cooperation with Commander 
Minkowski. In great detail. This 
unpleasantness is unnecessary.  

Eiffel HUFFS and GRABS his toolkit. 

EIFFEL
 Whatever. Let's go, Finklestein. 

Eiffel OPENS and CLOSES the door. They exit into... 
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INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - HALLWAY - CONTINUUOUS 

EIFFEL
We'll start in engineering and 
move up from there. Minkowski and 
Lovelace are working on the 
shuttle for the whole rotation, so 
-  

HILBERT
Work should not take more than two 
hours. The Hephaestus monitoring 
system is based on a simple - 

EIFFEL
Hey! Hey, hey! 

HILBERT
What? 

EIFFEL
Stay to my left, Hilbert.

HILBERT
I am on your left. 

Eiffel COUGHS. 

EIFFEL
You're drifting.  

HILBERT
Towards what, exactly? Other side 
of wall? 

EIFFEL
Just... float where I can see you, 
okay?

HILBERT
What is wrong today, Eiffel? Where 
is cheery, incomprehensible 
Communications Officer we all know 
and love? 

EIFFEL
He's stuck doing repairs with the 
KGB.

HILBERT
Eiffel, stopping that woman is as 
much in my interest as yours. We 
are - 

(chuckles)
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- in same boat, no? 

EIFFEL
No, Darth Virus, we're not. And 
remember that I was the one who 
foiled your plans for world 
domination the last time. 

Another half-BEAT. 

EIFFEL
What?! 

HILBERT
Nothing. 

EIFFEL
You're looking at me. 

HILBERT
I am... considering your last 
statement. 

EIFFEL
Oh, about how I beat you?   

HILBERT
If you insist on calling it that. 
But even in what I will... very 
generously term your victory, 
Eiffel, you were dependent upon 
other agents. 

EIFFEL
Say that in English. 

HILBERT
You did not beat me. You needed 
help from AI, from Minkowski.

EIFFEL
Uh, yeah. It's called being a part 
of the crew. You ever meet anyone 
that could get things done all on 
their lonesome? 

BEAT. Hilbert looks at Eiffel levelly for a moment. 

HILBERT
Only one. Her name is Isabel 
Lovelace. 

CUT TO: 
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INT. LOVELACE'S SHIP - ENGINE BAY - 1315 HOURS

Lovelace and Minkowski are deep into engine repair. We hear 
a SWTICH getting FLICKED and the THRUM of a turbine 
spinning to life. And a second later we hear the same 
SPUTTERING and CLANGING to a halt. 

LOVELACE
Damn it. 

MINKOWSKI
I still think it's the alignment 
of the turbine filters. 

LOVELACE
No, it's not. There's feedback 
coming from the power couplings. 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah. Given the stuff you were 
using as sealant? Not surprised. 

(cracks her knuckles)
C'mon, let's open up the turbines 
and take a look. 

LOVELACE
Half a dozen other systems could 
be causing these short circuits. 
Why are you set on the turbines?  

MINKOWSKI
We're gonna have to run 
diagnostics on them sooner or 
later. If they check out fine then 
we'll know. What are we gonna 
lose?  

LOVELACE
Time. A lot of it.  

MINKOWSKI
Lovelace, you cannot just order 
the ship to quick-march. All this 
mess? It's going to take time.    

Lovelace looks at Minkowski for an uncomfortable moment. 

LOVELACE
How did Eiffel put it? 

MINKOWSKI
How did Eiffel put what? 
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LOVELACE
Don't be coy, Minkowski. 

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, that. Yeah. He told me. You 
unnerved him pretty badly - which, 
on a personal level, is a huge 
compliment to your command 
presence. I haven't been able to 
scare him like that in God knows 
how long.   

LOVELACE
You don't need to. He trusts you.

MINKOWSKI
And you don't. 

LOVELACE
Of course not. Should I? 

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
Whatever you think we're... doing 
or... trying, we're not. You have 
my word. 

LOVELACE
Even though all your repair 
suggestions take at least twice as 
long as mine? 

MINKOWSKI
We are asking this heap of scrap 
metal and radiation to take us 
across eight light years of 
vacuum. Can't be too careful.

LOVELACE
You really can't. And on the 
subject of being careful, 
Commander... 

(slow and deliberate)
Any attempt to delay these repairs 
or, God help you, sabotage this 
ship would be an act of Olympic-
level stupidity... and I say that 
with a lot of fondness in my 
heart. I'm not here to be your 
friend, I'm not here to play nice, 
but right now? I am the only 
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person actively working on getting 
us out of this pointless 
nightmare. If you get in my way, 
very bad things will happen. Are 
we clear?

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
Crystal. 

LOVELACE
Good, because all of these antics 
are the nice way of saying - 
again, with the greatest respect - 
drop it. 

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
That's the nice way? 

LOVELACE
Pray you never hear the rough way. 
Now, with all of that said: would 
it be productive for us to 
disassemble the turbine? 

Minkowski looks Lovelace right in the eyes. 

MINKOWSKI
Yes. 

LOVELACE
Okay. Let's get to it. 

As a hatch opens, we -  

CUT TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - ENGINEERING ROOM - 1330 HOURS  

RATCHET. Eiffel and Hilbert are at work on the sensor.

HILBERT
May I have wire-cutters?  

EIFFEL
Why do you need them? 

HILBERT
(fed up)

To cut a wire. Really, Eiffel! 
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Trust me, or take me back to 
observation deck. But pick one! 
Only thing you gain by this... 
angry kitten face you are making 
is wasted time.  

Eiffel lets out a LOW GROWL, but a moment later we hear him 
HANDING OVER the wire cutters.

EIFFEL
Here. 

(beat)
No. Fine. You wanna do this, 
Kurtz? We'll go. No, I don't trust 
you. And you wanna know why? 
Because you don't even get why I 
don't trust you! 

BEAT. 

HILBERT
I know that was English, but 
please repeat it?  

EIFFEL
Me. No trust you. With a 
toothpick. For all I know, that's 
how you injected me with your 
crazy death elixir in the first 
place! 

HILBERT
I do not think a toothpick would 
be an effective transfer mecha- 

EIFFEL
Not the point!  

HILBERT
What is point? 

EIFFEL
That you don't think you've done 
anything wrong! You think I'm the 
one with a bad case of the touchy-
feelies! All you did was put a  
lame-o superhero origin story 
serum in my body. What could 
possibly be wrong with that? 

HILBERT
Eiffel, I have told you: the 
Decima virus is in your system, 
yes, but latent. It can be 
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controlled. I have made vast 
improvements since last round of 
full-scale trials. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, I know, I know. It's new! 
It's improved! It makes you cough 
up your lungs at a slower rate! 
It's the Decima Virus 5G! 799 plus 
tax!

Hilbert LAUGHS.  

HILBERT
You are the one that does not 
"get" it. You think I'm in control 
of this project? It was Command 
that classified you as expendable 
asset. That gave you first 
exposure sample before I even knew 
your name. They made the decision. 
They gave orders to terminate your 
life at Christmas. My job has 
always been to keep you alive and 
well. I did not ask for this hand, 
Eiffel, but I will play it through 
to the end. For your sake as much 
as anything else.  

BEAT. 

EIFFEL
Reason #3007 why I don't trust 
you: "expendable asset."    

HILBERT
What am I supposed to do, Eiffel?  
Destroy the virus samples? 

EIFFEL
Wha - I - you could do that?! 

Hilbert GRUMBLES. He CLOSES the panel.  

HILBERT
The hard drives you and Minkowski 
took contain full inventory and 
containment protocols. If that 
will make you "feel better" then 
by all means! Instead of rigging 
ship to stop mad captain, we can 
go back to my lab and smash 
things! You won't have to think 
about experiment with potential to 
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radically improve human life! For 
however long you live, in any 
case. But maybe that's good! Maybe 
that's what real, cool pop culture 
person wants! To go like Lambert 
and Hui! 

EIFFEL
From the first Hephaestus mission? 

(beat)
How did they go? 

Hilbert SIGHS. 

HILBERT
Slowly. A shame. Dr. Hui was very 
gifted computationally, if too 
easily distracted. Officer Lambert 
was no great mind. But I liked 
him. Very professional.  

EIFFEL
Didn't stop you, though, did it? 

HILBERT
Nothing stops science, Eiffel. The 
only question is whether it helps 
or hurts.   

EIFFEL
And there's Reason #3008. Do you 
even hear how messed up you sound? 
Talking about people you knew, 
people you supposedly liked! Like, 
like, I don't know, phone apps. 

(mock Hilbert voice)
"Oh, this one was super effective, 
that one could've been more 
useful!"

HILBERT
Hui was very nice man. All that 
crew, very nice people. Now 
they're very dead people. Or 
deranged. What did all that 
niceness accomplish? Who has it 
helped? Eiffel, you have chance to 
make amazing contribution to 
humanity. 

EIFFEL
(makes a buzzer sound)

Nope, sorry. It's a nice speech, 
Doc, but it'd sound a lot better 
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if they hadn't died because you 
experimented on them. They had the 
same chance. 

HILBERT
No, is different. We can do 
better. This time - 

EIFFEL
No! No this time! This isn't even 
a choice! Nobody asked me if I 
wanted to be your guinea pig.

BEAT.

HILBERT
Well... I'm asking you now. As 
long as you are on this station, 
we have opportunity to do 
something of real worth. If you do 
not want to push experimentation 
further I... will respect that. 
But at least believe that I know 
my own work! That the only thing I 
want is positive results!  

Eiffel considers Hilbert's words for a moment. Then he 
GRUMBLES: 

EIFFEL
We don't have time for this. 

HILBERT
Hmmph. Back to work, then.   

EIFFEL
Yeah. Back to work. 

CUT TO: 

INT. LOVELACE'S SHIP - ENGINE BAY - LATER 

Lovelace and Minkowski are in downtown Filter City, 
WRENCHING APART the now disassembled turbine. 

LOVELACE 
Okay. There. Secure it? 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah. Got it. 

CLANK. RACHET. RACHET.   
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LOVELACE
So... what is your plan anyway?

MINKOWSKI
... what plan?  

LOVELACE
The Plan. The grand plan you have 
to get your people out of here. To 
get everyone back home in one 
piece and show Command who's boss. 

Minkowski opens her mouth. Then closes it. Then opens it. 
Then closes it. Umm...

LOVELACE
I knew it. You have nothing.  

MINKOWSKI
That's not true! I... I have three 
people who depend on me. I have a  
space station full of corporate 
secrets, and some of the most 
advanced biomolecular research 
anyone's ever done. And - and we 
might be on the verge of first 
contact with alien life!

LOVELACE
(nodding along)

You're as good as dead, then. None 
of that's going to get the job 
done. You need something stronger. 

MINKOWSKI
Like revenge? 

LOVELACE
For instance. 

MINKOWSKI
(exhales)

Look, I'm all in favor of getting 
even with Cutter and the rest of 
Canaveral, no question there. But 
don't you ever wonder if you might 
be going too far? The biggest 
resource that we have on our side 
is the Hephaestus. And if I, for 
instance, blew it up? I'd lose a 
considerable degree of leverage 
over the enemy. Not to mention the 
element of surprise for my one-
woman suicide mission.  
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LOVELACE
Fun, though. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, so everything I say or do gets 
scrutinized, but you just get to 
laugh off the problems with your 
plan? 

LOVELACE
At least I have one. 

(beat)
You're afraid, Minkowski. You're 
afraid you'll fail those mostly-
innocent, entirely-wonderful 
people who've made the mistake of 
trusting you. I've been there. But 
sitting around, doing nothing? 
Stumbling from one emergency to 
the next? C'mon. We both know the 
word for that. 

MINKOWSKI
We - we've been interrogating 
Hilbert. We're going to use that 
information and - 

LOVELACE
And what? Win the science fair? 
Wake up! This is the fight of 
our lives. And you are sitting 
around, in a barrel, waiting to 
get shot. I'm sorry if you 
disagree with some of my calls, 
but honestly? It's about time 
somebody started making choices 
around here. 

Well then. Minkowski doesn't quite know how to respond to 
that, so she turns back towards the engine. 

After a moment - 

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
Huh. That's weird. 

LOVELACE
Whatever you say. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
(straining)

No, really. I think this was - 
(CLANK)

- way out of alignment. Must've 
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gotten knocked around pretty badly 
when you docked with us. 

(CRANK)
There. Can you? 

LOVELACE
Yeah, I got it. 

VROOOM. First good sound the ship has made all day. 

MINKOWSKI
That sounds better. 

LOVELACE
It does. 

(beat)
All right. Come on. Let's clean 
this up and go run the sequence.

MINKOWSKI
(no let's stay here!)

Sh-shouldn't we keep working on 
the filters for the other turbine?  

LOVELACE
No, better to see if that made 
things better or worse, keep track 
of what affects what. Can't be too 
careful, right?   

MINKOWSKI
(d'oh)

Right. Sure.  

CUT TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - HANGAR BAY - LATER

Eiffel and Hilbert are heading to the last sensor. Eiffel 
COUGHS. 

After a LONG BEAT - 

HILBERT
All right. Out with it. 

EIFFEL
I've been thinking.

HILBERT
What a refreshing change of pace. 
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EIFFEL
This pet project of yours? Decima? 
How'd you decide any of this was a 
good idea? I get you like science, 
but - 

HILBERT
Eiffel, I don't "like" science. 

EIFFEL
Ha! 

HILBERT
The Decima project is my life's 
work. But I don't "like" it the 
way you like pizza or your useless 
cigarettes. 

EIFFEL
You underestimate my attachment to 
both of those things.

HILBERT
That is just it! It is attachment, 
no greater utility. 

EIFFEL
Right, and you're so concerned 
with the lilies of the field and 
the floppy, hoppy bunnies. 

HILBERT
All I'm saying is there is no room 
for affection in science. There 
shouldn't be!  

EIFFEL
You got any more of those, 
Confucius?

HILBERT
(ugh)

Fine, fine. Let's just find the 
monitor.

EIFFEL
(muttering darkly)

Bet you've never met a bunny you 
didn't experiment on. 

HILBERT
(he finally snaps) 

Oh, sure! Sure! Big mean scientist 
should never do anything with 
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risk! Even if could reap vast 
benefits and end large amount of 
suffering! Should not find way to 
understand cell development and 
degradation! Much too scary! Just 
pat little rabbits on the head and 
never think about death! It works 
so well! Everyone does just fine! 
Just keep delaying anti-radiation 
medication, put the funding 
somewhere else! Who needs it?! 
Just have pets and American 
television! That made real 
difference for sister, can make up 
for everything! 

STUNNED SILENCE. Hilbert realizes he's said too much. After 
a BEAT - 

EIFFEL
Wait, wait, wait. You have a 
sister?! 

Hilbert GROANS. 

HILBERT
I - I was speaking hypothetically!  
The point is - 

EIFFEL
- the point is that you just 
revealed something genuine about 
yourself! 10 points to Slytherin! 

HILBERT
I - it could all be clever lie! 

EIFFEL
Uh, yeah, I don't think so. 

HILBERT
Ah, look! Monitor. This 
conversation not productive, let's 
- 

EIFFEL
No, no, no. You want me to trust 
you? Time for Pop Quiz: Prove 
You're A Real Boy edition. You 
answer a question, I give you a 
tool, and maybe, maybe we both 
walk away with a door prize. 

Hilbert GROANS. He OPENS the panel. 
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HILBERT
It is all...shallow nonsense. Just 
hand me socket wrench, Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
"Shallow nonsense" is my job 
description. What's your sister's 
name?  

HILBERT
(grr)

Fine. 

EIFFEL
Fine's a weird name for a girl. 

HILBERT
(gritted teeth)

Olga. Now. Give me. Socket wrench. 

Eiffel does.

EIFFEL
There. Wasn't that fun? 

TINKER, TINKER, TINKER. Hilbert PAUSES, seething. 

HILBERT
I need the copper. Please.  

EIFFEL
And I need to know how many of 
your siblings kept wabbits.  

HILBERT
Just the one. And not rabbits. 
Cats. We were youngest. Older ones 
I don't remember. Already too far 
gone from radiation poisoning. 

EIFFEL
From the what now? 

HILBERT
I was four when Volgograd meltdown 
occurred. I remember it, in fact. 
Big cloud. Smelled sour, and... 
like burnt eggs. I turned bald 
before I was five. 

(beat)
There. Is that sufficiently 
irrelevant detail? Hand me pliers. 
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EIFFEL
What happened to your sister? 

HILBERT
I do not understand why this makes 
any difference to you. 

EIFFEL
Is... is she okay? 

HILBERT
Officer Eiffel - I haven't said 
one word about a member of your 
family. Not one. Can you perhaps 
do me the same courtesy? 

After a BEAT, Eiffel hands him copper. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, I - Yes. Okay. 

HILBERT
Screwdriver. 

BEAT. 

EIFFEL
Who are you? 

HILBERT
Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
Last question. What's your name, 
Doctor? 

Hilbert PAUSES for a moment. 

HILBERT
Dmitri. 

Eiffel hands him the screwdriver. He screws the casing on. 

HILBERT (CONT'D)
Dmitri Ilyich Volodin. That is my 
given name. And that was the last 
sensor. So. Are we done here?   

EIFFEL
Okay. 

There's a LONG PAUSE as the gears turn in Eiffel's head.
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EIFFEL (CONT'D)
I still don't trust you, Dmitri 
Volodin. At all. But you can keep 
your death virus snack packs if 
they're so important.    

(off Hilbert's smile)
Don't give me that grin, Tolstoy! 
We're going right back to the 
observation deck. 

HILBERT
Of course. I expect nothing less. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, well... good.  

HILBERT
Not good. But, is a start. Maybe 
you'll come around. Maybe soon. 

CUT TO: 

INT. LOVELACE'S SHIP - MAIN CABIN - LATER

DING! Lovelace and Minkowski are working their way through 
the start up sequence. 

LOVELACE
Okay... life support. 

CLICK, CLICK, CLICK. DING! 

MINKOWSKI
Hera, can we hand this over to 
you? Run the sequence through to 
Interstellar Trajectory Vectoring. 
Let's just see how far we get.   

HERA
Whatever you say, Commander. 

LOVELACE
Thank you, Hera. 

MINKOWSKI
You're awfully polite to her. 

LOVELACE
Any reason I shouldn't be? 

DING! (Step 8) 
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MINKOWSKI
It doesn't exactly align with the 
rest of your plans. 

LOVELACE
Mmm. 

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay, listen: you want to call me 
a coward? I can take that. You 
wanna call the shots? I won't 
pretend it isn't fantastic to have 
someone else who's competent 
enough to make decisions around 
here. But what I can't accept? 
The reason I haven't fallen into 
lockstep and started calling you 
sir? I do not understand why any 
officer worth a damn would risk 
their people's lives for something 
as selfish as revenge. 

DING! (Step 9)

LOVELACE
You'd drop those scruples pretty 
fast if you'd knew what I've been 
through. 

MINKOWSKI
Then explain it to me. Explain 
what happened so that I really 
understand. 

For a BEAT, Lovelace thinks. DING! (Step 10)

LOVELACE
I want you to imagine losing 
Officer Eiffel. Imagine losing him 
slowly, by inches, so he knows 
there's no hope. Imagine having to 
be a leader to someone in that 
kind of pain and fear and darkness 
for several months. 

(beat)
Now, imagine having to do it four 
times. 

Hard to argue with that. DING! (Step 11) 

MINKOWSKI
I can't. But Eiffel isn't the only 
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person on my crew. I care about 
him, and Hera, and, damn it all, 
even Hilbert! I care about you, 
Captain Lovelace. I know you don't 
believe me, but I am going to find 
a way to prove I want to help you.

DING! (Step 12) The engine PURRS like a happy kitty. 

LOVELACE
(re: engine)

That's a good start.

MINKOWSKI
Wait, what - 

HERA
This is an auto-confirmation that 
the start-up sequence has been 
completed.

LOVELACE
Please reconfirm. We need to be 
sure. 

BEAT. 

HERA
The start-up sequence has been 
successfully completed. Your 
spaceship is operational. 

LOVELACE
(grinning)

Looks like you were right. It 
really was the turbines. 

MINKOWSKI
Uhhh... Yes. 

TYPE, TYPE. Lovelace goes over some instrument readings at 
the console. Everything is happily in the green. 

LOVELACE
(appreciative whistle)

That really did the trick. Good 
thinking, Commander. I wouldn't 
have looked at those for ages. 

Silent, horrified BEAT. And then - 

MINKOWSKI
Happy to be of assistance. 
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What else is there to say?

CUT TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 1500 HOURS

EIFFEL 
You WHAT?!! 

Eiffel COUGHS. 

MINKOWSKI
I may have... no. No, I did fix 
Lovelace's ship. 

EIFFEL
(angry hiss)

Why, in the name of every possible 
definition of sanity, would you do 
that? 

MINKOWSKI
I didn't mean to! I wanted to give 
you and Hilbert enough time. I 
never dreamed it'd actually solve 
the VX3's problem. 

EIFFEL
Well, congratulations, Commander. 
You are just too good at your job. 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel, I'm sorry. I don't know 
what to say. 

EIFFEL
I can't believe you failed at 
failing! You had one job!  

Minkowski SIGHS. 

MINKOWSKI
I know. 

EIFFEL
Okay. Well, we've got three hours 
until Lovelace wants to Boldly Go. 
Where do we spring this off-off 
Broadway production? 

MINKOWSKI
What are you talking about?  
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EIFFEL
Sensors are in place. Everything 
else is set. We just need to 
switch Hera's inputs over and 
brace for fake comets.   

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel... we lost our window. I 
know it's my fault and I'm sorry, 
but we don't have time for this 
anymore. 

EIFFEL
What?  

MINKOWSKI
We have to act more aggressively. 

EIFFEL
Excuse me if I'm not convinced 
that the rational response to our 
setback here is whack-a-mole!

MINKOWSKI
I'm not - no one's getting 
whacked! But we are going to use 
the knockout gas. 

EIFFEL
And when, exactly, is that gonna 
go down? 

HERA
Um, five minutes aaaannd... 
Twenty-two seconds. 

EIFFEL
WHAT?! Have you lost your mind?! 
What Freaky Friday Universe have 
we warped into where suddenly 
you're the ship idiot?!! 

MINKOWSKI
Don't even start down that path 
with me, Eiffel. It does not end 
well for you. 

EIFFEL
It cannot be worse than the 
mistake you're about to make. 

MINKOWSKI
This is the backup plan we all 
agreed on, remember?! Just because 



24.

you don't have the nerve to pull 
the trigger doesn't mean we - 

EIFFEL
I have PLENTY nerve!  

Minkowski SCOFFS. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
Okay, Glorious Leader, I've had it 
up to here with you writing me 
off. How about you listen to the 
person who stopped one crazy 
maniac already? Who got him to 
talk! Lovelace is expecting us to 
try something like this and it's 
going to backfire!   

Eiffel has more, but he's RUN OUT OF BREATH. He COUGHS. 

MINKOWSKI
We don't have time for you to pull  
some cotton candy rabbit out of 
your - 

HERA
Commander, be quiet.

Now both of them notice Eiffel's COUGHING.  

MINKOWSKI
Woah. Eiffel, maybe you should sit 
down? 

EIFFEL
Just gotta... catch my breath. 

Eiffel continues to COUGH, bringing something up his throat 
and SPITTING IT into his hand. 

MINKOWSKI
That's...that's a lot of blood.   

Eiffel looks down, stunned by the GLOB OF BLOOD AND TISSUE 
now floating around his palm. 

EIFFEL
(hoarse)

Well, that's not good.  

EIFFEL's overcome by COUGHING, more violent than before. 

HERA
(small voice)



25.

Officer Eiffel... what's wrong?  

MINKOWSKI
Hera! We need medical assistance! 
NOW!  

MORE COUGHING. Eiffel's beginning TO SEIZE.  

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
Just hold on. It's gonna be okay. 
Just - EIFFEL!   

Eiffel loses consciousness, Minkowski too shocked to stop 
his body from slamming into a console with a sickening, but 
oh-so-dramatic -  

THUNK. 

FADE OUT. 

STOP RECORDING. 

END OF EPISODE 25. 


